BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS

A regular meeting of the Board of Public Works was held on Monday, April 12, 7:30 pm in the Council Chambers at City Hall.

1. Roll Call 
Members present on roll call: Alderperson’s Donovan, Wilmet, Boyd and Heuvelmans.  Members absent on roll call:  Mayor Walsh, excused.

Others present: Scott Thoresen - Director of Public Works, Ken Pabich – Director of Planning and Economic Development, Sue Selissen - Public Works Secretary, recording secretary.  John Barnes (St. Norbert College) 424 Lois St, De Pere, Eileen Jahanke (St. Norbert College) 3435 Bay Highlands Dr, Green Bay, Tim Lemere, 2351 Berkley Rd, Ledgeview, Jay Dressen (WPS), 4008 Garrett St, Ledgeview, Bob Laskowski (WPS), 1872 Susie Dr, Suamico.

2. Approve minutes of the regular meeting held on March 8, 2010; which were previously forwarded to Board Members
Minutes of the March 8, 2010 regular meeting previously forwarded to members of the Board were presented.  A motion to approve the minutes was made by Alderperson Wilmet, seconded by Alderperson Heuvelmans.  Upon vote, motion was carried unanimously.

3. Discuss Preliminary Resolution for Special Assessments for Parking Lot Reconstruction for Mission Square

Scott Thoresen, Public Works Director, opened discussions to answer questions posed to the Board from the March 8, 2010 meeting.  Ken Pabich, Director of Planning and Economic Development, addressed what he determined to be one negotiable item from a letter presented to the Board.  The letter was provided prior to the meeting.  Ken stated that the Board could vote to extend the repayment plan timetable from five to ten years, if they so choose.  Alderperson Heuvelmans asked if the project timeframe could be accelerated.  Ken stated that due to the impact on the businesses affected and curing of concrete etc., the plan is already accelerated.  Ken addressed the question of the $26,000 acquisition costs and stated that they are required, per policy, to be included in the assessment and that they are reasonable and added that the assessment costs will dependant upon the actual bid approved by the City.  The actual acquisition costs are approximately $18,700.00 at this time.  Joan Steckart’s question as to why she was assessed was due to her being short two stalls for her property.  Therefore a partial assessment was made.  Jerry Gillespie’s question regarding the assessment option was addressed.  Ken stated that a clause was being implemented that if there were a change of use, off street parking requirement would need to be met.  A question was asked as to why this parking stall increase at Mission Square was being made since it is not specifically warranted at this time.  Ken stated that it was considered as part of the future Downtown Comprehensive plans and was determined that they will need the additional parking space once that project is completed.  A motion was made by Alderperson Boyd to approve to extend the repayment timeline to 10 years and adopt a preliminary resolution and schedule a public hearing at the Common Council, seconded by Alderperson Donovan.  Upon vote, motion carried was carried with 3 Ayes (Alderpersons Heuvelmans, Donovan and Boyd) and 1 Nay (Alderperson Wilmet). 

4. Discuss Preliminary Resolution for Special Assessments for Road Construction – Erickson Way

Scott Thoresen, Public Works Director, presented this agenda and recommended opening the meeting for comment from representatives from St. Norbert College.  A motion was made by Alderperson Boyd to open the meeting, seconded by Alderperson Heuvelmans.  Upon vote, motion carried unanimously.  Eileen Jahanke (St. Norbert College), 3435 Bay Highlands Dr, Green Bay presented a request to the Board to assess on a “front footage” type assessment vs. “total acreage” assessment.  She discussed additional costs already spent with issues related to the DNR, Army Corps of Engineers, wetland requirements and the Cul de sac.  These costs have already exceeded $20,000.  Ms. Jahanke also asked the Board to consider that there is already one existing entrance and that it would certainly be fair to assess by their front footage recommendation, which is ½ of their total acreage.

John Barnes (St. Norbert College), 424 Lois St, De Pere, addressed the Board.  He talked about how St. Norbert has tried to work with Mr. Erickson over the years regarding the property and lack of residential development, stating they have tried to trade land and have made approximately 13 different offers to Mr. Erickson.  He added that St. Norbert College had deemed the land by Mr. Erickson’s property “recreational” land for future development since 1917.  Alderperson Heuvelmans inquired about the donations and the amount that has been donated at this time.  Mr. Barnes stated that their goal was between $10.5 and $12.5 million.  Currently they have $9 million.  He added that, in not meeting their donation goals, they are unable to construct a locker room at this time.  Mr. Barnes stated that a $129,000 assessment vs. $1,000 assessment did not seem fair and it would increase their costs by $42,000 that had not been budgeted this year for this project.  The Board did mention that the assessment costs could be less than projected, but that can’t be determined until the bid is accepted.

A motion to close the meeting was made by Alderperson Wilmet, seconded by Alderperson Boyd.  Upon vote, motion carried unanimously.

Alderperson Heuvelmans stated that this is a unique situation.  Scott agreed, however, staff felt that the full acreage assessment was the most fair and this agenda will go before the Common Council.  A motion was made by Alderperson Heuvelmans to assess by total acreage and to adopt a preliminary resolution for special assessments for Erickson Way and schedule a public hearing at the Common Council, seconded by Alderperson Wilmet.  Upon vote, motion carried unanimously.

Public Comment (This item was moved up on the agenda per Alderperson Donovan, who facilitated this meeting tonight)

Bob Laskowski (WPS) 1872 Susie Dr, Suamico addressed the Board.  He provided the Board with copies of excavation permits from Ashwaubenon, Green Bay and Brown County reflecting the current fees that they are being charged.  As a representative of Wisconsin Public Service, he stated that their legal department has halted any future purchase of permits in De Pere due to the alarming costs and they will be requesting monies back for ones that they’ve paid the higher fees on.  At this time, at least two permits are being held and work in De Pere is at a standstill.  He added that if the fees were not reduced, their legal department would pursue this issue with the Public Service Commission.  Mr. Laskowski then questioned the difference from Ashwaubenon’s costs, which were a lump of 7 separate permits for a total of $50 vs. one permit for $2,300 with the city of De Pere.  Both permits represented the same type of work being done.  He also stated that per the Public Service Commission, the cost of a permit could only be a charge for the execution of a permit, which would be administrative fees.  Scott stated that due to road issues after WPS has done their work, maintenance costs were being considered into the permit fees.  Mr. Laskowski stated that if there were any problems with the City’s roads after their work, they should have been contacted so that they could correct the problem, which may include WPS contacting the contractor that did the work.  Scott stated that under certain circumstances, fees can be waived and that he should contact his office tomorrow to set up a meeting and discuss the permits further.  Mr. Laskowski questioned whether they would have to go thru a meeting or discussion every time they submit for a permit.  Scott requested again for them to contact his office tomorrow to discuss this issue further and added that this issue may not be resolved for at least three months and stated he didn’t see the fee schedule being changed.  He added that the waiving of fees is driven by work done for the DOT and Municipalities.  Mr. Laskowski agreed to contact Scott’s office.

Alderperson Heuvelmans stated that he would like this agenda item to go to Common Council.  

Scott Thoresen, Public Works Director, made an announcement to the Public that there will be a special curbside brush collection, due to the heavy snowstorm.  He asked that residents place their brush to the curb for collection; which will begin on Monday, April 19, 2010.  He stated that the crews will make one sweep through the City in addition to the already scheduled spring and fall collection.

5. Discuss MSC Rubbish Drop Off Policy
Scott Thoresen, Public Works Director presented this item to the Board stating that the Board previously requested staff evaluate having a drop off site at the compost facility for rubbish items.  Therefore, over the past several months’, staff evaluated whether or not the City should create a drop off site at the compost facility for rubbish items and whether this would be cost effective and beneficial for the residents of the community.  Scott added that the City currently provides drop off for rubbish items at the Municipal Service Center (MSC) between the hours of 7:30 am to 2:30 pm.  The City began providing this service when curbside rubbish pick up was reduced from weekly to six times per year. In order to provide rubbish drop off services at the compost site, the City would have to expend approximately $9,500 to construct an asphalt pavement pad and bins to accommodate these items at the site. After further discussion and planning with staff, it was determined that the compost site drop off option yielded more disadvantages so an alternative plan was formed.  Staff is recommending that all compost related services, materials and activities be done at the compost site and that all rubbish/bulky/metal item and oil drop off services be done at the MSC on a 24-7 basis.  The drop off operations would be monitored under camera surveillance and would also be reviewed after one year. 

Several members of the Board were asking questions regarding Christmas tree collection and curbside brush pick up not being sufficient as it currently stands.  They stated that they have received many complaints from their constituents on these two issues.  Scott said that this was not part of this agenda item; however, these issues will be reviewed by staff and brought back to the Board this fall.  They will need to address them for the 2011 budget since it appears that changes will need to be made.  Alderperson Wilmet felt that since there would be 24/7 drop off at the MSC, that is was a fair trade off for not having chips and compost available at the MSC.  He said he felt that his constituents would be pleased with the new drop off plan.  A motion was made by Alderperson Wilmet to approve the Rubbish Drop Off Policy, seconded by Alderperson Boyd.  Upon vote, motion carried unanimously.

6. Approve MSC Expansion Analysis Consultant

Scott Thoresen, Public Works Director presented this item to the Board recommending approval of the low bid from Graef in the amount of $9,950.00.  Alderperson Heuvelmans asked the reasoning for spending money for an Analysis of a problem that we are already aware of.  Scott explained that this consultant would be able to assess costs and draft up cost-effective plans, which we are not able to do at the MSC.  A motion was made to approve Graef as the consultant for $9,950.00 by Alderperson Boyd, seconded by Alderperson Wilmet.  Upon vote, motion carried unanimously.

7. Approve Bid for Project 10-07 Asphalt, Sewer and Curb Repair

With no discussion, a motion was made by Alderperson Wilmet to approve the bid from Northeast Asphalt in the amount of $858,671.14, seconded by Alderperson Heuvelmans.  Upon vote, motion carried unanimously.  
8. Approve Westside Interceptor Inspection Costs 
Scott Thoresen, Public Works Director presented this item to the Board.  A motion was made by Alderperson Heuvelmans to approve the west side Interceptor Inspection, seconded by Alderperson Boyd.  Upon vote, motion carried unanimously. 
9. Approve Purchase of Sewer Camera Truck

Scott Thoresen, Public Works Director presented this item to the Board and recommended approval of the bid from Envirotech Equipment Company for a net price of$73,873.00.  Alderperson Heuvelmans asked why a recommendation was made to approve the bid when only one was submitted and that one exceeded the budgeted amount of $70,000.00.  He then asked if it should be re-bid.  Scott stated that this piece of equipment is specialized due the design needing to accommodate our televising equipment and that there are limited companies that can do this work.  A motion was made by Alderperson Boyd to approve the purchase of the Sewer Camera Truck in the amount of $73,873.00, seconded by Alderperson Donovan.  Upon vote, motion carried unanimously.

10.  Discuss 65 Gallon Garbage Carts

Scott Thoresen, Public Works Director presented this item to the Board stating that this price change was to encourage residents to recycle more by making the purchase of the smaller carts more cost-effective to the resident.  Alderperson Donovan asked if we were looking at doing the same with the purchase of recycle carts.  Scott stated that that had not been discussed, but said he would bring it back to staff, review that option and come back to the Board with it.  A motion was made by Alderperson Wilmet to refer this item back to staff to discuss both recycling and garbage cart cost purchase price adjustments, seconded by Alderperson Donovan. Upon vote, motion carried unanimously.
11.  Update on Traffic/Parking Team meeting

Scott Thoresen, Public Works Director reviewed the minutes from the Traffic/Parking Team meeting with the Board.  Alderperson Wilmet stated that he still had safety concerns with #2 – Stop Signage at Adams and Irwin.  He asked if that could be brought back to the Traffic/Parking Team.  Scott stated that the Street Department is currently performing an inventory of all signage in the City, to include un-signed intersections.  Once this project is completed, the team will then review all un-signed intersections and determine if a new policy should be recommended to the Board of Public Works. 
12.  Future Agenda Items
None

15. Adjournment.

A motion was made by Alderperson Wilmet at 9:11 pm to adjourn, seconded by Alderperson Boyd.  Upon vote, motion was carried unanimously.
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